DOUNREAY STAKEHOLDER GROUP

Endorsed on 9" December 2015

DSG(2015)M003

Minutes of the meeting held on Monday 21° September 2015 at 1900 hours in the Pentland Hotel
(Ballroom), Thurso.

Present: David Flear DSG Chairman
Bob Earnshaw Thurso Community Council
Cllr Roger Saxon Highland Council
Murray Lamont North Highland Tourism
John Deighan Dounreay Unions
Eann Sinclair CNSRP
Trudy Morris Caithness Chamber of Commerce
Mike Flavell NHS Highland
Tor Justad DSG member
George McDougall Caithness West Community Council
June Love DSRL, DSG Secretariat
Nigel Lowe NDA Head of Programme
Mark Rouse Dounreay Managing Director
Phil Craig Dounreay Managing Director (Designate)
Cdr Ken Dyke MOD, Vulcan
Stewart Ballantine SEPA
Sheila Hutchison ONR (for Dounreay)
lain Morris CNC
Mike Brown NDA Strategy Implementation Manager, Dounreay
Sara Johnston NDA, Head of Strategy Development
MINUTES

1. WELCOME AND INTRODUCTIONS
David Flear, DSG Chairman welcomed everyone to the meeting. He welcomed Phil Craig (Dounreay

Manager Director (Designate)) who was attending the meeting in observer capacity. He also
welcomed Sara Johnston, NDA Head of Strategy Development and Mike Brown, NDA Strategy
Implementation Manager and indicated they would be providing a presentation on the draft NDA
strategy later in the meeting.

2. APOLOGIES
Apologies were received from the following:

Derrick Milnes
Alastair MacDonald

DSG Vice-chairman (Thurso & Wick Trade Union Council)
DSG Honorary member

David Broughton DSG member

Roy Blackburn DSG member

Cllr Willie Mackay Highland Council
Deirdre Henderson  Buldoo Residents Group
Cllr Matthew Reiss  Highland Council

Cllr George Farlow  Highland Council
Ronnie Johnstone Church of Scotland

Roy Kirk
David Mudie

Highlands and Islands Enterprise
Highland Council Planning
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Alun Griffiths ONR (Vulcan)

3. MINUTES OF LAST MEETING
David Flear noted that the previous minutes had been circulated in advance to members —

DSG(2015)M002 refers. The minutes were accepted as a true reflection of the meeting. This was
proposed by Eann Sinclair and seconded by John Deighan.

No issues were raised from the minutes.

4. STATUS OF ACTIONS

David Flear noted that a small number of actions were outstanding but mostly related to
membership issues and these would be progressed nearer the end of the year to ensure these were
completed before the next Annual General Meeting in March. He also noted that there were a few
actions which would be taken forward at the next sub group meetings. He proposed not to go
through the actions in detail and this was agreed.

5. UPDATE FROM VULCAN
David Flear reminded members that the Vulcan update is provided at the Site restoration sub group

meeting. A written report was provided. At the last sub group meeting the report outlined the
following:

A lost time accident which had occurred in July when an individual tripped and turned their
ankle.

The decision by Government not to trial PWR3. David Flear indicated that DSG had asked
Ministry of Defence to provide the timelines in 2016 for the assessment of options for the future
of the Vulcan site and made it known that DSG would expect to see these options coming
forward and for some community involvement in reviewing the options. It had been made clear
that the DSG’s starting position was to see the site fully decommissioned and this has been
conveyed to Steve Firth, Ministry of Defence.

David Flear invited Commander Ken Dyke to provide a verbal update. Commander Dyke reported
the following:

Following on from 21* July the shore test facility was shut down and would not operate again.
The decay heat would reduce overtime before the post operational phase begun.

Cllr Roger Saxon asked whether the site attained the burn-up expected before shutting down. Ken
Dyke confirmed that it had.

No updates were provided by ONR, DNSR or SEPA.

6. UPDATE ON DOUNREAY SAFETY IMPROVEMENTS
David Flear noted that safety improvements was now a standing item on the site restoration sub

group agenda and relates to the work being done to improve the safety culture of the site. He noted
that at the last sub group meeting a briefing had been provided on the following:

Conduct of operations was on target to be completed by 31% August.
The forward action plan for the RSA Variation has been completed and closed out.
Management walkabouts were now being undertaken on a regular basis.
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Second nature observations are being encouraged, and
Supervisory Training was being implemented.

David Flear invited Mark Rouse to provide a verbal update. Mark Rouse reported the Dounreay
Improvement Team (DIT), led by Bob Kury, was continuing to make progress. Of note:

The revised Conduct of Operations Manual was going through the approval phase. Part of the
process for implementing this would be a short presentation on the revised manual which would
concentrate on behaviours, expectations and accountability.

Supervisory training courses had now commenced.

Safety seminars were now being held on a regular basis. As an example one was held on 28"
August concentrating on lifting operations.

The Improvement Team were represented at the 75" BP UK Safety Reps forum which looked at
the areas of safety leadership principals and why people don’t follow procedures.

Management walkabouts are now regularly taking place and to ensure this continues the
management process has been handed over to site’s Assurance team for monitoring.

The encouragement of second nature conversations had also been handed over to Assurance
who will continue to promote these conversations and record and communicate site wide
learning opportunities.

The team is currently reviewing a new initiative associated with Learning from Experience. The
review is ongoing and is due to report at the end of September.

As previously reported the ONR enforcement notice had been closed out and SEPA had accepted
the site’s forward action plan with a completion date of 30" December.

Mark Rouse noted that while this was all moving in the right direction it was important that the site
continued to work with NDA, ONR and SEPA to ensure that sustainability was built into the
procedures. This was currently being assessed by the NDA.

Nigel Lowe, NDA Head of Programme, noted that the site had gone 100 days without a lost time
accident. He also confirmed that the NDA had brought in an independent assessment team to
review the site-wide improvements undertaken following the PFR tank farm incident and this work
had just commenced.

Sheila Hutchison, ONR concurred with Mark Rouse in relation to a phased improvement with
sustainability built in.

Stewart Ballantine, SEPA also agreed. He noted that SEPA continued to see good progress being
made.

7. NDA DRAFT STRATEGY
David Flear handed over the Sara Johnston and Mike Brown who provided a presentation on the NDA’s Draft
strategy (DSG(2015)C055 refers). Following the presentation David Flear invited questions. Of note:
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David Flear asked why the Sellafield reprocessing plants were being shutdown within the
timescales indicated. Sara Johnston responded that the closure of the Magnox reprocessing
plant was in the same timescales as the closure of Magnox sites although some small amounts of
Magnox fuel may be left because it is damaged fuel. The THORP plant at Sellafield had been
extended previously and a decision had been taken not to extend this again or build a new plant.
The AGR fuel will be stored at Sellafield and any fuel for New build plant would be stored locally.
Sizewell has similar fuel and this would remain there until the end of its station life. She stressed
that options were required to ensure the NDA can understand how to deal with the various
types of fuel within its inventory.

Tor Justad asked what the link with the proposed deep repository for higher activity waste was.
Mike Brown stated that currently Scottish Government’s policy was not to use a deep repository
and therefore waste from sites like Dounreay would be stored near surface, near site. Sara
Johnston added that the NDA’s strategy was based on current policies in England, Wales and
Scotland.

David Flear noted that the DSG had responded to the Scottish Government’s higher activity
waste implementation policy and raised issues relating to some of Dounreay’s waste not
meeting the criteria of Scottish Government policy. He was aware that CORWM had similar
concerns.

Tor Justad stated that no local authority or community had agreed to site the repository, but
that Government could overrule local planning laws. Whilst he applauded NDA'’s attempts to
consult for the siting of a repository he felt that the decision would be made within Government.
Mike Brown responded he could not comment on this but added that NDA were following UK
Government’s policy. Tor Justad added that any siting of such a facility was a long process as
was evident from experiences in Finland.

Cllr Roger Saxon stated that there was nothing new in Government’s overriding local planning.
On spent fuel, he noted that while some fuel may not be reprocessed this would not be an issue
for Dounreay as the fuel would be transported to Sellafield. Mike Brown responded that the
current plans were all Dounreay’s fuel would be transported to Sellafield as fuel was seen as a
re-usable asset.

Cllr Roger Saxon noted as part of NDA’s critical enablers there was a Research and Development
workstream. He felt that Dounreay could be doing more to benefit from this. Mike Brown
responded that there was funding available for research and the NDA were, at this time,
advertising throughout the NDA estate, for R&D projects to be identified.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A001: June Love to circulate link to R&D projects to DSG (Chamber of
Commerce).

Trudy Morris, Chamber of Commerce, noted that Government had now set a target for SME
spend. Scottish Government was encouraging Tier 1 organisations to pay suppliers within 30
days as payment to smaller companies was crucial. She asked, as an organisation, how did the
NDA ensure that this is being adhered to across their estate. Mike Brown responded that while
he could only talk about this at Dounreay, his experience was that the site was actively taking
this on board and indeed had a pretty good track record. Trudy Morris asked whether, as an
organisation, NDA was managing this. Sara Johnston responded that this was something that
NDA, over the past 10 years, had been encouraging the SLCs to actively do.

al



Endorsed on 9" December 2015

Nigel Lowe, NDA Head of Programme noted that the NDA did in fact monitor the performance of
its Tier 1 sites and the findings were reviewed every 4 months when the NDA, Parent Body
Organisation and the SLCs met. Trudy Morris asked whether the SLCs were expected to monitor
their Tier 1 contractors. Nigel Lowe confirmed this was the case, adding that the site generates
data which is regularly reviewed.

Tor Justad noted that DRS continued to look at commercial freight at Georgemas. He noted that
he had suggested that the Co-op may be a potential user and asked whether they had been
approached. Nigel Lowe responded that this had been discussed with DRS and while he could
not go into detail for commercial reasons he understood that DRS would be attending the
Caithness Transport Forum in the near future to update members on progress being made.

In relation to socio economics, David Flear noted that the proposed Community Sports Hub was
holding a drop in session on 6™ October at ETEC. He noted this was a good example of the NDA,
CNSRP and other partners working together to ensure a positive outcome for this project.
However, he also stated that it was disappointing not to see a project like this on the City Region
Deal proposals and asked local Councillors to bear this in mind.

There being no further questions on the NDA draft strategy Sara Johnston reminded members that
this was an early draft and feedback was invited until the end of November. In particular NDA were
keen to understand whether they were asking the right questions. The feedback from the early draft
would help to inform the formal consultation scheduled to be held in early 2016.

David Flear thanked NDA for providing the presentation adding that DSG would consider the draft
strategy with a view to submitting a response. This would be discussed at the sub group meetings
due to be held on 11" November.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A002: June Love to circulate NDA’s draft strategy Ill and NDA
presentation (DSG(2015)C055 to all members.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A003: All members to provide June Love with any comments, views or
observations on NDA'’s draft strategy.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A004: June Love to bring forward at next site restoration sub group
meeting with draft response for discussion.

8. UPDATES FROM DSG SUB GROUP MEETINGS
Business meeting

David Flear noted that the Business meeting had met on 24™ July 2015. The draft minutes had been
circulated in advance to members — DSG/BM(2015)M002 refers. Of note, the meeting discussed:

DSRL’s socio economic funding for this financial year. The DSG operating budget had now been
moved from the socio economic budget into a site activities budget.

Membership topics which would be dealt with around December to ensure all actions had been
dealt with in time of the Annual General Meeting. A request for membership from KIMO (local
authority’s international environmental organisation) had been received and this would be
discussed at the next business meeting.
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No issues were raised from the Business meeting. David Flear handed over to Bob Earnshaw, Site
Restoration sub group chairman.

Site Restoration Sub Group meeting:

Bob Earnshaw stated that all DSG members had received the draft minutes of the last sub group
meeting — DSG/SRSG(2015)M003 refers. He noted that the Vulcan update and Safety improvements
had been covered earlier in the agenda. Therefore he reported the following of note from the sub
group meeting:

NDA
Nigel Lowe had been unable to attend this meeting but had provided a written update which
covered:

NDA agreement for the appointment of the new Managing Director for Dounreay.

Clarification awaited on the potential impacts of the Government’s spending review on the
Dounreay programme.

Transport options and regulatory registrations for fuel movements continued to be progressed.

NDA were pleased to report that the ONR Improvement Notice had been lifted on the tank farm
and that SEPA’s RSA variation closure process had been agreed.

Dounreay
DSRL had provided a written update report — DSG(2015)P017 refers. Of note:

There had been a number of questions raised regarding the emptying of the existing low level
waste pits on site. This had resulted in an action going forward and would be progressed at the
next sub group meeting.

Others areas which were discussed and were provided information on were:

- The PFR effluent treatment plant

- The grout plant for the new low level waste facility

- The construction of the 2™ phase of the low level waste facility vaults.

- Key milestones for 2015/16 for the site.

- Dounreay Castle — the recent storms had resulted in erosion damage to the castle.
- Lab 33 decommissioning.

- Anupdate on the injury to the apprentice who had injured his finger.

- The lifting of the ONR Improvement Notice for the PFR Tank Farm.

SEPA
SEPA had provided a written update report — DSG(2015)P016 refers. Of note, the report covered:

SEPA inspector’s workload on Dounreay topics.

SEPA monitoring of disposals in the new low level waste facility as part of the licence
requirements.

Working with DSRL on the waste management license.

Environmental reporting — SEPA had reported a number of errors made in environmental
reporting. In response to DSG questions, DSRL confirmed that there was enough resource in this
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area. The site had put in measures to rectify these errors. SEPA were in discussions with site on
how they would address this.

SEPA have also taken an action to provide feedback from SEPA’s meeting with DSRL on interim
end state issues and we will pick this up at our next sub group meeting.

Clarification was provided to the groundwater daughter directive.

ONR
ONR had provided a written update report — DSG(2015)P018 refers. Of note:

A number of inspections had taken place to confirm that the necessary improvements had been
made to comply with the enforcement notice.

The site exercise had been observed by ONR and had been deemed an adequate demonstration.
ONR had followed up the anomalous biological monitoring results with DSRL.

And finally, ONR provided their plan for the regulation of the Dounreay site for this financial
year.

CNC
CNC attended the sub group and provided a briefing on CNC’s roles and responsibilities as well as a
new Ballistically Protected Vehicle which would be utilised by CNC on the site in the future.

Bob Earnshaw noted that in addition to the update, DSG had responded to the following over the
last three months:

DECC’s consultation on low level waste strategy,
the site on its response to socio economic benefits for phase 2 of the low level waste vaults,
Scottish Government’s consultation on higher activity waste implementation.

Bob Earnshaw then invited the following to provide verbal updates:
NDA: Nigel Lowe, NDA Head of Programme, noted the following:

As outlined in 2013 the site was continuing to develop the programme for the exotic fuel. While,
for security reasons, details of when or how the fuels would be moved would not be discussed
the programme, having suffered some delays was now returning to the original business case
timelines.

In terms of the Government’s corporate spending review, how this would impact was not known
at present known. However it could be anywhere between 20-40 per cent cuts in non-protected
Government departments, which would almost certainly have an impact across the NDA estate.
NDA is currently 75 per cent of DECC’s budget.

As mentioned previously, Dounreay had been included in the Government Major Projects
Portfolio which monitors and progresses major projects across the country. On 25" August the
NDA were audited as to how the NDA manages the Dounreay contract and a letter was
receivedconfirming that Dounreay could leave GMPP reporting with no exit restrictions. The
review team found the programme to be in excellent shape and made no formal observations.
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Cllr Roger Saxon stated that Dounreay being taken off the Major Projects was good news. Nigel
Lowe agreed and added that credit should be given to the local NDA team.

Tor Justad noted comments made in the site restoration sub group regarding the CNC’s Ballistically
Protected Vehicles and asked what the issues with the DVLA were. lan Morris, CNC responded it was
to do with the licensing of the vehicle, because of the class of vehicle those who would be driving it
required to be trained to a certain level.

DSRL: Mark Rouse provided the following update:

As previously noted, on Thursday 17" September the site had gone 100 days without a lost time
accident.

In July during a handover walkabout in the fuel cycle area a number of areas of corrosion within
the ventilation ducting which leads from the D1200 labs to the discharge stack were discovered.
These labs are used for chemical analysis and were ventilated via a filtration unit. The team
involved took the necessary actions, followed procedures and acted accordingly. ONR and SEPA
were informed as part of the site’s licence conditions and were continuing to monitor and assess
the area.

On 6" August the PFR team were removing equipment from the Irradiated Fuel Cave at PFR for
packaging and disposal which required a lifting operation using a PFR crane. During this lift there
was a shapping noise and the item dropped approximately 20 feet. There were no injuries, no
release of radioactivity and the cell containment was preserved. Work was stopped immediately
and an investigation launched. The NDA and regulators were notified.

As a follow on to this a mandatory safety pause was organised for half an hour for all Dounreay
staff and contractors using this as a good reminder of how things can go wrong and the actions
everyone can take to prevent things like this.

On 25™ August SEPA was informed that there had been a non-radioactive low hazard powder
release at the encapsulation plant. The encapsulation plant is the facility where waste is grouted
using a cement mixture. The powder —which was a Pulverised Fly Ash (PFA) was released as a
result of a rupture to a flexible connector. It was noticed within one minute and action was
taken to stop the operation. Ten minutes later the cloud had settled and clean-up operations
started immediately. PFA is not especially hazardous to health but high concentrations can
cause irritation to eyes. A site investigation has been initiated.

On environmental topics, as previously reported, the site had submitted an application for
surrender for Landfill 42 to SEPA. SEPA had responded refusing this application because they
wished to be completely satisfied that the condition of the ground was unlikely to cause
pollution to the environment. At this stage, due to the back-fill around the existing vaults not
being in place. The site team are currently reviewing how this can be demonstrated.

SEPA had granted a variation to the licence that covers water abstractions from the excavated
areas surrounding the new low level waste disposal vaults. The variation has removed the daily
abstraction limits and replaced them with a single combined annual limit.
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Progress with the decommissioning programme included:

DFR
Extraction of the NaK from the hot traps has commenced in the NaK Disposal Plant with
treatment of the first batch underway. It is expected that this process will take two months and
is an important step in preparing the reactor for water vapour nitrogen treatment of the residual
NaK.

Offsite trial work for the pond wall cutting equipment was completed. These trials created a full
scale mock-up of the DFR pond to allow comprehensive testing of the concrete saw, scaffolding
system and materials handling activities.

PFR:
On site trials of a multi position grab tool has commenced. This will be used to support reactor
dismantling. The trial was tested in a full scale mock-up located in PFR.

Tanks 3 and 4 in the PFR Tank Farm have now been sealed - this is an important step in
preparing the tanks for their final treatment.

Successful removal and disposal of the two 15 tonne surge pit vault plugs was carried out and
these have been replaced with a removable steel cover plate. This will allow removal of the
seven surge tanks.

PFR completed the clean-out of cell 1 in the steam generation building. The cell contained a
redundant environmental enclosure and scaffold structure used to process sodium containing
components. The area is now ready for demolition.

Fuel Cycle Area
Decommissioning of the store and workshop annex in D1217 is in preparation for cell
dismantling.

Work has also commenced on the north side of the shielded cell in D1206 with the removal of
the transfer tunnel wall cladding and partitions. This is the first time that the cell wall has been
exposed since its early operational DFR fuel reprocessing days.

Work has started to remove the D1211 east duct pipework.

Waste
Active commissioning of WRACS has continued well with 309 drums of waste now
supercompacted and 23 half height ISO containers have been grouted and disposed of in the
new low level waste facility with a further 596 demolition LLW packages also disposed of.

As previously reported the next phase of construction for the low level waste vaults will be
constructed by 2020. At present the project team is continuing to review the programme. Once
a commencement date has been agreed it will be notified to residents and other key
stakeholders.
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General:
A Lean team has been established — which is a team of DSRL staff who have been tasked with
promoting continuous improvement across the organisation. The goal is to create a working
environment where everyone can efficiently undertake their job without compromising safety.

Phil Craig, Managing Director designate has received an extensive handover and will take over
the management of the Dounreay site from the beginning of October.

Site representatives presented at a seminar in Lerwick organised by Nuclear Free Local
Authorities on the ongoing removal of nuclear materials and also spoke at a meeting of
Highlands Against Nuclear Transport in Dingwall.

Tor Justad noted the discussions with Highlands Against Nuclear Transport and said that he had
found it a very useful briefing as had others who had attended.

DSRL was represented at a European Nuclear Power conference in Brussels. This had generated
a lot of interest which was a good reminder that Dounreay continues to be the focus of external
interest and links well with the European Reference Site status.

The site continues to support the Safe Highlanders event which is a programme of safety events
for primary school children.

The site’s heritage officer is co-presenting a paper to the 2015 International Committee for the
Conservation of Industrial Heritage on the Dounreay Heritage Partnership programme.

The site welcomed Shin Tomotsugu, an associate professor at the Institute for Peace Science at
Hiroshima University. He was given a presentation on the decommissioning of the site, a
general site tour and then met with representatives from DSG to discuss how the site and NDA
engages with the local community.

Peter Lutwyche, NDA Sellafield Director and John Clarke NDA Chief Executive visited site in
August and were provided with various plant tours including WRACS and the new low level
waste facility.

One of the tenants had written to the site raising concerns in relation to CNC officers
approaching a family member with machine guns when going about their daily business. The
site acknowledged this can be quite disconcerting. CNC are aware of this issue and will aim to
improve relationships with the tenants however it was emphasised that the CNC have a legally
constituted duty to conduct armed patrols in the proximity of the site.

ONR: Sheila Hutchison reported the following:

= ONR inspectors were on site for planned inspections this week and were also following up some
of the events that had been noted previously in the meeting.

= ONR Industrial Safety inspector had assessed the site’s management of asbestos and had
reported that the inspection had been satisfactory
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SEPA: Stewart Ballantine reported the following:

As noted earlier, SEPA had refused the application to surrender for Landfill 42. It was noted that
driver for refusal was not that SEPA had found a significant impact on the environment, but that
it could not fully assess the impact or otherwise on the water environment at this time due to
the effects of dewatering at the nearby Low Level Radioactive Waste Disposal Facilities. . How
long this position remains will be dependent on how quickly the vaults are filled and dewatering
ceases. This will then be followed by a period of monitoring and then assessment into the
ground water conditions in the vicinity of Landfill 42.

CNC: lan Morris reported the following:

Re-iterated comments made regarding the CNC armed patrols and noted that the CNC local
liaison officer had visited the tenant after the issue had been raised.

Bob Earnshaw thanked everyone for providing updates. He invited further questions from members.

David Flear noted that DSG had been invited to Brussels for a waste conference. It appeared
that the DSG was the only organisation from UK attending.

Tor Justad noted, as a layman, it was difficult to assess how serious the reported events had
been. Mark Rouse responded that Level 2 investigations had been instigated which was the
most significant investigation to ensure that every detail was considered. David Flear noted that
he, as chairman, had been briefed on these in a timely manner.

David Flear noted that the Scottish Government held a Higher Activity Waste Implementation
Strategy Project Board meeting on the 14" September which David Broughton had attended on
behalf of DSG. David could not attend this meeting however there would be an update provided
at the next sub group meeting.

David Flear stated that on 23™ June some DSG members had visited the Dounreay site and were

provided with a brief tour, an update presentation by Dounreay and a presentation from NDA on
waste. The visit then took the group to T3 where JGC were working on the trials of the shaft and
silo retrieval. He felt that this was a reflection of the capability of the local supply chain and felt
it had been a very worthwhile and interesting visit.

There were no further questions raised from the Site Restoration Sub group update. For
completeness the actions from the sub group are recorded here:

DSG(2015)M003/A005: Lt Cdr Andy Mole to enquire about timelines in 2016 for the assessment of options
for the Vulcan site.

DSG(2015)M003/A006: Bob Kury, Dounreay Deputy MD to clarify what information could be released with
regards the determination to empty the existing low level waste pits.

DSG(2015)M003/A007: Stewart Ballantine to provide feedback from SEPA’s meeting with DSRL on interim
end state following meeting in August.
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DSG(2015)M003/A008: All DSG members to consider the Scottish Government’s Higher Activity Waste
Implementation consultation and DSG draft response and provide comments to DSG secretariat by end of
July. Action complete — see DSG(2015)C052.

Socio Economic Sub Group update:

As Derrick Milnes, DSG Socio Economic Sub Group Chairman had tendered his apologies David Flear
provided the update. The sub group met on 15™ July and members had received a copy of the draft
minutes in advance of this meeting — DSG/SESG(2015)M003 refers. Of note the sub group:

Endorsed a number of community fund requests and have asked organisations who are
successful in receiving funding to provide a short report on the impact of the funding provided.

Inputted into the Dounreay Socio Economic Plan and the majority of these comments have been
addressed and incorporated into the plan.

Received a written update on the Dounreay Socio Economic Alliance activities and progress —
DG(2015)P015 refers.

- It was pleasing to see that the funding this year has been fully committed and funding is
beginning to see a good alignment with the CNSRP programme with funding from DSRL
being committed to CNRSP priority project for Wick Harbour, support to Wick John O’Groats
Airport and funding to provide a cost comparison study which will be utilised by the CNSRP
inward investment team when trying to attract other business investors into Caithness.

- Procurement continues to be an area of interest for DSG to explore local benefit flowing
down from site contracts. There was evidence that this was beginning to happen.

- Likewise, NDA continues to contribute to socio economics in the area and were very pro-
active in ensuring that local benefit was built into both the construction and management
contracts for the NDA Nuclear Archives.

Received a written update from CNSRP — DSG(2015)P014 refers.

A briefing on the Dounreay People Plan was provided by the Head of Human Resource. David
Flear noted that at the last meeting he had encouraged people sitting the public seating to raise
questions in confidence if they were uncomfortable doing so in the public. Following the
meeting two letters were received, both in the main concentrating on DSRL’s recruitment
activities and the concern that they were recruiting from the local supply chain. The content of
these letters had been passed to DSRL who had provided DSG with a response. DSG had not
been in a position to review the response as yet and would discuss at the next sub group
meeting. David stated he would continue to encourage members of the public to feed into the
DSG process.

Before opening up for verbal updates, David Flear stated:

He had been delighted to be asked to cut the turf to mark the start of construction for the NDA
Nuclear Archive. There had been a small stakeholder event after the turf cutting where
presentations had been provided by the construction company and the company who will
manage the archives on the NDA’s behalf. He congratulated the local NDA team for organising
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the event and for their efforts in bringing this project to Caithness.

= Following the NNA event DSG representatives took the opportunity to meet with Margaret
Davidson, the new Leader of the Highland Council to impress on her how important CNSRP is to
the community.

= At the end of August both David Flear and Derrick Milnes attended, along with other partners,
an update on the Broadband roll-out. HIE’s digital team visited and provided an update on
progress with the rollout project. It was good to talk about the various challenges being
addressed through this major project and to hear encouraging news on timescales for further
coverage in both Caithness and North Sutherland. This meeting followed news from HIE that
more than 10,000 homes and business in our area are now able to access superfast fibre
broadband. Over the next six months nearly 900 premises in the villages of Bettyhill, Dunbeath,
Keiss, Melvich and Reay are set to see local fibre networks built. HIE has also confirmed that
John O’Groats will see some fibre broadband installed in the 2016 programme.

For completeness the actions from the Socio Economic sub group are recorded here:

DSG(2015)M003/A009: June Love to request update from NDA on the comments received from DSG on
NDA'’s socio economic paper.

DSG(2015)M003/A010: June Love to speak to Dr Monaghan’s Chief of Staff to identify a convenient date for
a meeting with Dr Paul Monaghan, MP. [Secretary’s note: the secretary had received a phone call from the
MP’s Chief of Staff and was currently looking for a date to hold this meeting.]

DSG(2015)M003/A011: June Love to finalise arrangements for meeting with Margaret Davidson, Leader of
the Highland Council.

David Flear then invited updates from the following:
NDA: Nigel Lowe, NDA Head of Programme noted:

= The management company selected for the NDA Nuclear Archives (Crimson UK Ltd) had been
taken over on the 17" August 2015 by Restore plc. This should be seen as excellent news as
Restore has more experience, capacity and capability and will deliver the business model that
had been signed up to by Crimson. A press release would be issued shortly. The construction of
the NNA was progressing very well.

David Flear noted that Crimson had been in touch with him and a meeting was being organised.
DSRL: Mark Rouse, Dounreay Managing Director, noted:

The Dounreay Socio economic Alliance continues to work in partnership with the CNSRP and he
believed that the partnership working he has seen in this area could only be good for the future
of the community. He commended the DSG for their involvement and commitment in
reminding the site from time to time that there must be a future for Caithness and North
Sutherland post Dounreay.

Because people are the site’s biggest asset it was good to see the positive uptake with the
recent graduate recruitment. Since August 15 graduates have been recruited, 6 coming from
the Caithness & North Sutherland area and 2 from the wider Highland Council.
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Eight new apprentices have just joined us on site. This is the 60" group in a long line of young
people who have been part of the apprenticeship scheme since 1955.

DSRL have fully committed the socio economic funding for this year. All funding now committed
fully aligns with the CNSRP high priority programme and includes:
- £110K to Wick Harbour Authority for ground investigations for a new high water gate.
- £50K for cost comparison and logistical comparison studies to support the inward
investment activities.
- £25K to Wick John O’Groats airport as part funding for improvements to their car parking
facilities.

In addition, DSRL continue to fund Caithness Horizons with £90K each year for operational costs.
This committed funding is due to cease at the end of 2017 and site representatives have been
working with Caithness Horizons to develop a business case going forward to see how the facility
can become sustainable when the funding is no longer available.

A DSRL employee (Marie Mackay) has been seconded to North Highland College for two days per
week to support the liaison between secondary schools and the college. This also links into the
invaluable STEM work that is carried out by a number of willing volunteers to enthuse the
youngsters to get involved with STEM subjects.

Cavendish Nuclear has provided a secondment (Shona Kirk) to Wick Harbour to support their
business case development and is also taking forward the Community Sports Hub project.

Secondment to HIE to support inward investment activities (June Love) continues and while this
is not an easy task little steps continue to be taken to raise the awareness of the opportunities of
this area and to attract new investment.

Simon Middlemas continues to progress socio economic projects on behalf of Cavendish Nuclear
and has also been supporting the development of the CNSRP programme.

At a site level the DSRL Socio Economic Manager continues to explore what local benefits can be
flowed down through our procurement processes and inroads into this are starting to show.

The Business Development project, managed by the Chamber, continues and a number of DSRL
staff had taken the opportunity through this scheme to receive mentoring and/or professional
advice on setting up potential businesses.

One of the things that DSG members do provide site with is a guiding stick. At a point last year
DSRL was looking hard at Dounreay.com with a view to potentially closing it down. Having held
discussions with DSG representatives the site had reconsidered and are now in the process of
taking out a bigger lease to accommodate more staff. This will have a positive impact on the
town during the day.

CNSRP: Eann Sinclair noted the following:
That the CNSRP programme was beginning to show real alignment with activities from partners.

The DSRL secondment to North Highland College was welcome and would link into the
Chamber’s project for Developing Youth.
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Had the opportunity to meet with the Health Minister two weeks ago and got the area’s points
across as well as listening to the Minister’s view on provision of health care. This had some real
constructive points in terms of young people involved in career planning and again would link up
with the educational workstreams on the CNSRP programme.

Scrabster Harbour had had a record breaking year for oil and gas traffic.
A PACE event was organised by SDS in Aberdeen to try to attract those people made redundant
from the oil and gas industry. About 1000 people attended and companies including Denchi

Power, DSRL and others were represented.

CNSRP are all involved in supporting Wick Harbour Authority. One particular project is going
well with the financial investment decision due in February 2016. All the signals were very good.

As mentioned previously Crimson had been in touch with CNSRP and is planning to visit
Caithness in the coming week for various meetings.

Caithness Chamber of Commerce: Trudy Morris noted the following:

Scottish Government has agreed to fund the Chamber to manage the Developing the Young
People Workforce, North Highland Regional Group. A grant offer has now been made and is
over a 3 year period. A launch event will be held on 23" September in the Pentland Hotel and a
further one in Sutherland on 24™ November. NDA have also approved funding in support of this
project.

The iStart challenge, in conjunction with North Highland College, will be launched this month.
This is a competition to encourage entrepreneurial spirit in young people. The competition runs
until the 9" October with a Dragon’s Den at the North Highland Regeneration Fund AGM on the
2" November and a finals events on 3™ December.
The Chamber’s AGM will be held on 1% October at the Castle of Mey.
David Flear made mention of the successful Chamber of Commerce annual dinner which had been
held on 19" September in Mackay’s Hotel, Wick. He congratulated Trudy and her team for a very
good evening.

NHS Highland: Mike Flavell reported the following:

NHS Highland had held its annual review in Wick in September. The Health Minister had
attended.

Two care homes picked up quality awards over the last three months.
The redesign project is ongoing.

Vacancies at Caithness General Hospital continue with consultants and junior doctors. Locums
are presently maintaining this service by using rotation of staff with Raigmore hospital.

GPs at Riverbank are in short supply and looking to consider a different model to deliver this
service.

J.SI
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Challenges continue in the recruitment of primary care paramedics as well as in laboratories and
district nursing. A first workshop was held with local GPs and staff and this will be followed up
again in November.

There is an opportunity to consider new residential care home and how this may influence other
things and bring improvements. Work on this is ongoing.

John Deighan stated that the health service was essential to the community and should be made the
number one priority in taking this forward. The Unions had met with Fergus Ewing and brought this
subject up and they will continue to raise the profile of the services at every opportunity. David
Flear responded that DSG was instrumental in getting NHS Highland to engage with CNSRP and other
community organisations to ensure partnership working where possible. John Deighan added that
the onus was on the community to lobby elected representatives.

Tor Justad asked if NHS Highland had considered using social media to recruit staff. He felt that
other areas had done this successfully. Mike Flavell responded that this was being utilised along
with other media.

Highland Council: David Flear noted that at the last DSG he had asked that the four Councillors who
sit on DSG get together and provide an update to DSG. Roger Saxon had produced a written update
and this would be circulated to all members. Of note, ClIr Roger Saxon reported the following:

The new independent minority administration brought forward their revised programme for the
remaining duration of the council, ie until May 2017. This was discussed at a special meeting in

August and ratified in September. The programme includes continued commitment to lobbying
for the Berriedale Braes, public Wifi, broadband, expansion of 4G mobile communications, town
centre regeneration and environmental improvements in council housing schemes.

Caithness Councillors have agreed to set aside £30,000 from their individual ward discretionary
budgets to be decided by the community. This will be badged as ‘Your cash, your Caithness’
with a closing date for applications of the 19" October 2015. Applicants will have 3 minutes to
present application and 2 minutes of questions and answers. The event will be held in PPP on
Saturday 21* November 2015.

The last Caithness & Sutherland Area committee was held last week. This will be replaced with a
new Caithness Committee which will encompass the work of the Single Outcome Agreement
community planning partners currently configured as the district partnership.

The refurbished Thurso library will be opening shortly.

The ground has been broken for the extensions to the Thurso swimming pool. The project
jointly funded by The Highland Council and SportScotland will see a total investment of £2.7M in

the facility.

The winning entry of the new county flag will be unfurled at a ceremony in early November.
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Identification of potential projects for the City Region deal is ongoing.

David Flear noted that one of the projects within the City Region deal is a sports facility in Inverness.
He stated that the Community Sports Hub in Thurso was an ambitious project and should be
considered for funding through this route.

9. QUESTIONS FROM MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
David Flear invited questions from members of the public. No questions were raised.

10. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Before opening up to members for any other business, David Flear noted the following:

It was with sadness that the passing of Roy Godfrey in June was noted. Roy had for many years
played an active role in the DSG.

DSG had agreed to provide a representative to the new LEADER programme and further
information would be available on this shortly.

David Flear had been appointed as a Director for the Caithness and North Sutherland Fund and
will take up this appointment from November. The CNS Fund’s AGM was due to be held at the
end of October.

Cavendish Dounreay Partnership sponsored the Halkirk Games and members of DSG had been
invited as guests.

The NDA National Event which was scheduled for this week had been postponed and is now
likely to take place in January — this will coincide with the formal consultation for NDA strategy
Il

John Clarke, NDA Chief Executive visited Caithness on 26™ August and held a small reception in
Caithness Horizons. The DSG chairman had met with him and expressed delight with the
commencement of the archives. He had also mentioned that the NDA socio economic spend in
the area was appreciated and were supportive of any support provided to the airport to improve
their service. There was also a brief discussion around support NDA could provide to Wick
Harbour as this had the potential to create up to 200 jobs. The impending Corporate Spending
review was touched on and concerns of the potential reduction of funding could have on this
area were expressed. The NDA were urged to ensure that both UK and Scottish Government
were made aware of the impact any reduction of funding for Dounreay would have in this area.
In turn John Clarke indicated that the community had a different approach to securing socio
economic benefit than other communities and he was pleased with the commitment in taking
this forward.

As mentioned by Mark Rouse, Bob Earnshaw and Eann Sinclair held discussions with Shin
Tomotsugu, from Hiroshima University on how DSG interacts with the NDA and site.
Information has been provided to him following his visit.

CNC would be holding an open day on Saturday 26" October at Caithness Horizons.

David Flear invited DSG members to raise any further business.
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Tor Justad noted that the Danish investigation report into the Parida incident had now been
published and was publicly available. He found it interesting in that contrary to what had been
reported previously it appeared that the incident was much more serious. David Flear asked that he
provide the secretary with the website link so that this could be brought forward for the next site
restoration sub group meeting.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A0012: Tor Justad to provide DSG Secretariat with link to investigation
report on Parida.

Action: DSG(2015)M003/A013: June Love to circulate Parida investigation report to Site
Restoration sub group members.

Before closing, David Flear noted that this was Mark Rouse’s last DSG meeting. He placed on record
his thanks to Mark for his commitment to DSG at a time when there had been a few issues on site
that needed to be addressed. Under Mark’s tenure the site has gone through a number of
interesting challenges and while addressing safety in a very sensible way he also had to lead the site
through further changes within the decommissioning programme. Even with all these pressures he
had always been at the end of the phone ensuring that DSG was fully briefed and updated on many
different topics.

David Flear added that it had been a pleasure working with Mark and while there had been some
interesting discussions, debates and some quite robust challenges Mark had always listened and
taken appropriate action to address the community’s concerns while balancing the management of
the site. David presented Mark Rouse with a small token of DSG’s appreciation and wished him
every success for the future.

There being no further business, David Flear thanked everyone for attending and formally closed the
meeting.

David Flear
DSG Chairman
23" September 2015
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ACTIONS ARISING FROM THIS MEETING

DSG(2015)M003/A001: June Love to circulate link to R&D projects to DSG (Chamber of Commerce).

DSG(2015)M003/A002: June Love to circulate NDA's draft strategy Il and NDA presentation
(DSG(2015)C055 to all members.

DSG(2015)M003/A003: All members to provide June Love with any comments, views or
observations on NDA'’s draft strategy.

DSG(2015)M003/A004: June Love to




